
LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, 3 PRIMROSE STREET, NEWTOWN, CT

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 16, 2022

MINUTES

PRESENT: Jeffrey Capeci, Phil Carroll, William DeRosa, Charles Gardner, Chris Gardner, Lisa Kessler, Ryan 
Knapp, Michelle Embree Ku, Tom Long, Matthew Mihalcik 
 
ABSENT: Angela Curi, Dan Honan

ALSO PRESENT: First Selectman Dan Rosenthal, Finance Director Bob Tait, BOF Chairman John Madzula, 
Superintendent Dr. Lorrie Rodrigue, BOE Chair Deborra Zukowski; 4 public, 0 press

CALL TO ORDER: Mr. Capeci called the meeting to order with the Pledge of Allegiance at 7:32 pm. 

VOTER COMMENT: None

MINUTES: Mr. Charles Gardner   moved to accept the minutes of the March 2, 2022 Legislative Council 
Regular Meeting. Seconded by Mr. Carroll.  All in favor.  Motion passes (10-0).

COMMUNICATIONS: Mr. Capeci made note that the BOE will have a transportation contract up for 
negotiations which will need to be taken up with the Council. There will be more to come on this.

COMMITTEE REPORTS:  Recycling Ad Hoc Committee – Mr. Knapp reported that at their most recent 
meeting, they made a  motion to recommend we continue our current recycling program through this year and 
use ARP funds to invest in improvements in the transfer station. They decided to get the infrastructure at the 
transfer station updated first before making any adjustments to the program.

FIRST SELECTMAN’S REPORT: First Selectman Dan Rosenthal reported that we have one contract in DPW
on the municipal side that expires in July and will need to go to negotiations. The goal is to try and have an 
informal process. The emergency communications upgrade project is moving along well and is expected to have 
the prime site up in the next few weeks. This will give way to the other upgrades. It will take the system from 
analog to digital which will fix a lot of the coverage gaps. The process is close to being completed by the end of 
the summer. The Sandy Hook Permanent Memorial project remains on budget and is moving along well. The 
water feature including the granite facing is complete. They are currently working on the paver plaza. The pavers
were generously donated by O&G. It will turn into a planting site in April. We hope to have it completed by end 
of summer. The plan is to have a formal dedication in early November. The rebidding on the Hawley Project is 
due tomorrow and he'll then have a better sense on budget after that. Depending on what comes in, he may 
recommend making a modification to the project. If that's the case, he'd like to schedule a joint BOS, BOF and 
LC meeting later next week. In regards to the recommendation made at the last meeting about having outside 
Counsel review the Charter Revision – he reached out to Steve Mednick who works closely with CCM and 
WestCog. Mr. Mednick stated that he would be able to review a redlined version for upwards of $5,000. We have
legal fees in the municipal budget to cover it should we decide to do this. Mr. Knapp asked about a long term 
vacancy in the BOE - could we have a shared IT position with the municipal side. The First Selectman said that 
currently, our IT department is short staffed, but the IT Director can certainly pitch in if an issue arises. Mr. 
Knapp also asked about plans to pave Toddy Hill Road which is currently in disrepair. The First Selectman 
replied that it is on the list to get paved, but the timing depends on the weather and what happens with prices of 
asphalt and oil. He is expecting to receive a scheduled report from Public Works sometime in April. Mr. DeRosa 
asked if the Public Works department is now fully staffed. The First Selectman replied that we do have a full 
department and have no issue with staffing currently. The bids for contracted paving will go out soon.



OLD BUSINESS

Discussion and Possible Action

 Recommendation to designate the audit firm of MahoneySabol to audit the books and accounts of the 
Town, for the fiscal year ending June 30th, 2022 and to extend their services for three years

Mr. Charles Gardner moved to designate the audit firm of MahoneySabol to audit the books and 
accounts of the Town, for the fiscal year ending June 30th, 2022 and to extend their services for three 
years. Seconded by Mr. Knapp. All in favor. Motion passes (10-0).

NEW BUSINESS

Discussion and Possible Action

 2022-23 Budgets: Board of Selectmen/Board of Education

Mr. Charles Gardner moved to refer from the BOS budget the following line items to the Finance and 
Administration Committee for review and recommendation to the full Council: General Government, 
Health and Welfare, Planning, Contingency, Debt Service and Other Financing. Seconded by Mr. Knapp.
All in favor. Motion passes (10-0).

Mr. Charles Gardner moved to refer from the BOS budget the following line items to the Municipal 
Operations Committee for review and recommendation to the full Council: Public Safety, Public Works 
and Recreation/Leisure. Seconded by Mr. Mihalcik. All in favor. Motion passes (10-0).

Mr. Charles Gardner moved to refer the Education budget to the Education Committee for review and 
recommendation to the full Council. Seconded by Mr. Knapp. All in favor. Motion passes (10-0).

BOF Chair John Madzula spoke on their recommended budget. Overall there is an 8% spending 
increase. Inflation has been a large factor in driving up any increases. They are proposing 4/10 th of a mill
rate increase which represents less than a half of 1% increase from last year's budget. The Municipal side
includes a 5.07% increase from last year. The driving factors are grand list and increase in motor vehicle 
taxes. On the BOE side, there is a 3.43% increase over last year's budget. After much discussion, the 
BOF felt that although it represents an increase, when you look at the overall picture, it's a minimal 
increase to the mill rate. They feel this is a well thought out solid budget and the best course of action for
the town and taxpayers.  Mr. Knapp thanked Mr. Madzula and the BOF for their work on the budget. He 
is concerned with the temporary increase in motor vehicle taxes and its affect on the budget this year. 
How will the BOF deal with a potential loss of revenue next year because of it. Mr. Madzula states that 
the motor vehicle tax increase is, in essence, extra revenue this year. The First Selectman was reluctant 
to reflect the increase because it's been such an anomaly. With the reval occurring next year, it will more 
than likely go up again next year. We can adjust the capital and non-recurring next year. We minimize 
the budget next year. He doesn't feel that we've been too aggressive this year. Assuming the budget is 
approved as is, we would have $2.9 million in undesignated capital and non recurring which gives us 
additional flexibility for potential fluctuation in auto taxes revenue next year. This puts us in a good 
position for taking out some items from the bonding category in the CIP. Next year, we could have 
anywhere from $3-6 million in capital and non-recurring. Ms. Ku shares concern about where the 
temporary revenue increase will leave us next year.  The First Selectman feels that carrying a fund 
balance is a more indirect benefit to the tax payer than taking budget surplus every year to recycle back 
to the tax payer. He believes that we do need to do planning around how we want to use that number 
because it is forecast to grow.

 American Rescue Plan (ARP) Appropriation related to Fairfield Hills Water Distribution System 



Replacement, Multi-Purpose Building Roof Replacement, Fire Suppression Tanks Repair, Volunteer Fire
Company Grants, NUSAR and Volunteer Ambulance, Covid Supplies/Expenses, and Reimburse the 
Employee Medical Self-Insurance Fund for Medical Expenses Relating to Covid

Mr. Charles Gardner moved to make a resolution providing for the appropriation totaling $2,195,000 to 
be used for the following: $1,500,000 for Fairfield Hills Water Distribution System Replacement, 
$190,000 for Multi-Purpose Building Roof Replacement, $50,000 for Fire Suppression Tanks Repair, 
$90,000 for Volunteer Fire Company Grants (4 x $15,000), NUSAR ($15,000) and Volunteer Ambulance
($15,000), $40,000 for Covid Supplies/Expenses, and $325,000 to reimburse the Employee Medical 
Self-Insurance Fund for Medical Expenses Relating to Covid all to be funded from the American Rescue
Plan Grant. Seconded by Mr. Mihalcik. All in favor. Motion passes (10-0).

Mr. Mihalcik spoke on behalf of the ARP Committee – he felt these are appropriate uses of the funds. 
The balance left after all of these projects is just under $3 million. The First Selectman stated that they 
are meeting with the Community Center and Parks and Rec next week to discuss their time sensitive 
requests for use of the balance of the funds. See attachment A.

VOTER COMMENT: None

ANNOUNCEMENTS: None

ADJOURNMENT: There being no further business, Mr. Chris Gardner moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:43 
pm. Seconded by Mr. Charles Gardner.  All in favor.

Respectfully submitted,
Rina Quijano, Clerk

 

THESE MINUTES ARE SUBJECT TO APPROVAL BY THE LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL AT THE NEXT
MEETING.  ANY EDITS WILL BE REFLECTED IN THE MINUTES OF THE NEXT MEETING.
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